 Madam President, Your Excellences, Ladies and Gentlemen

** At the beginning of my second address, let me briefly present some general remarks regarding Croatian society...             

















                                (general)
The labour and social protection legal framework does not allow discrimination based on age, gender, health, disabilities or any other basis. Special attention is paid to protection of people with disabilities, children with developmental difficulties, pregnant women, elderly and other vulnerable groups. 

Health care for the entire population of Croatia, including vulnerable and at-risk population, is implemented on the principles of equality, continuity, and accessibility. Implementation of the EU program increased access to health care with special emphasis on deprived, isolated and difficult to access areas and islands.

However, this year has been strongly marked by the coronavirus, which has affected not only our economies but our social behaviour and patterns as well. Therefore, we have paid special attention not only to the measures for economic recovery, but also to providing support and assistance to all affected, especially workers, elderly and children. We have recently launched a campaign to raise awareness of the general public to behave responsibly in order to protect the elderly and other vulnerable groups from COVID-19. Also, during the pandemic, special attention will be given to the implementation of the Homeless Care Plan and Homeless Care Plan for Extreme Winter Circumstances.  
Through adequate demographic measures and within the pronatal and redistributive population policy, we are making considerable efforts: to prevent adverse demographic trends, to sensitize the general public and to provide a certain level of security and support to the population. 
** I will address the progress in child and women’s rights area
                                                                                                                    (child)
In order to encourage the use of parental leave by both parents, we have increased the amount of financial benefits. 

In the area of education, it is important to stress that our  educational policy focuses on the availability of secondary education for all. 
However, Roma students generally complete compulsory primary education, but there is a significant decrease in the number of secondary school enrollment. Encouraging enrollment through additional credits as well as secondary education scholarships prevents early drop outs in secondary and higher education. Scholarships are also provided for Roma students to support their pursuit and completion of higher education.

In March, the Ministry of Science and Education published the Guidelines for distance learning for primary and secondary schools. All schools established channels of communication through TV services and You Tube and distributed the appropriate equipment to students.
It is important to mention that taking into account the COVID-19 trends, we have developed teaching models for the school year 2020/2021: Model A – regular school teaching, Model B - that combines school teaching and distance learning and Model C – exclusively distance learning.
Allow me to emphasize that we have organised a distance learning of national minorities on their language and script, bearing in mind that their education is an integral part of the comprehensive education system. In this vein, each minority education plan was treated separately through TV and You Tube channels and a close cooperation with the neighbouring country i.e. country of their origin in this virtual learning has been well managed. 
However, distance learning for Roma students has been a real challenge due to their difficult living conditions. Teachers have been constantly encouraging Roma parents to support their children to watch classes on TV. Also UNICEF donations (100 tablets and 500 Sim Cards for Internet access) were distributed and the Ministry of Science and Education prepares its further activities for quality inclusion of the Roma students in education. 











                                 (women)             
In 2018. Croatia ratified the Istanbul Convention, making it our permanent obligation: in preventing all types of violence, addressing effective punishment, strengthening the police protection of victims and continuing harmonization of legislation. In this vein, we are all actively engaged and devoted to achieve a full realisation of Convention’s commitments. 
In Croatia , pregnant female workers, as well as parents on maternity or paternity leave can not be dismissed from their jobs, according to the Labour Act. Furthermore, the Istanbul Convention guarantees the right to equal pay for men and women for the same work. Any provision in an employment contract contrary to principle of equal pay is considered null and void. 
Croatian electoral legislation highlights the importance of the gender equality principle and of a balanced representation of women and men on electoral lists. The intention is to increase participation and inclusion of women in political life. Political parties and other authorised nominators of electoral lists are obligated to observe the principle of gender equality and to take due account of a balanced representation of both genders on electoral lists. 
Despite the adapted working conditions of hospitals due to the COVID-19 pandemic, the abortion procedure remained available. The recommendations for the application of analgesic during gynaecological procedures, prepared in accordance with the guidelines of the Croatian Medical Association, have been distributed   to 29 health care institutions that perform abortions. 
In compliance with all epidemiological measures, the implementation of the National Breast Cancer Program and the Mother-Child Friendly Maternity Hospital program with special emphasis on new-borns and premature infants was successfully continued.
** Let me continue on the issue of disabilities……   









(persons with disabilities)                                                      
Significant progress has also been made in the area of protection and social inclusion of persons with disabilities and protection of children with developmental difficulties. In 2015, new legislative framework was introduced and new professional rehabilitation centres have been established, providing persons with disabilities with training for future work, and providing professional support to employers when recruiting. The amounts of the assistance and care allowance, and personal disability allowance were increased as of 2017, while the amount of compensation for the status of parent carers has been increased in 2020.        
Compared to the previous law, the current Law on the Protection of Persons with Mental Disorders has significantly improved their protection, especially regarding  the shortened admission period to psychiatric institutions, enabling psychiatric treatment outside of an institution and limitation of the use of coercive measures against a person with severe mental disorders. Involuntary detention and placement of a person with severe mental disorders refers only to persons who endanger his or her own life or the lives of others due to mental disorders.   

Related to health care for persons with disabilities, appropriate measures have been taken continuously to ensure access to health and rehabilitation services, disability prevention and early identification and intervention aiming to prevent worsening of disability condition..
The adequate gynaecological health care for women with disabilities has been strengthened and gynaecological tables were more widely introduced to women with disabilities.

** Ladies and Gentlemen, as the issue of finding the bodies and determining the fate of all missing persons is an important issue for my Government civilized request, I would like to ask for your special attention….
       
















 
        (missing)

Missing persons are a consequence of the Aggression against the Republic of Croatia that started in 1991. It is important to mention that our approach to the search process - that is based on humanitarian principles and the highest international standards - was unanimously assessed by international organisations as positive. 
In the reporting period, a strong step forward in all segments of the search process was made, and I will mention a few: 
- in order to find hidden graves, modern methods are applied in the process of field research and implemented in the investigation of all indicated locations, wherein the mortal remains of 194 persons were found;

- in the process of identification (under joint project with ICMP) modern equipment was procured and investment in forensic institutions continued; an audit of unidentified remains was conducted and a campaign to collect reference samples for DNA continued, and the remains of 238 individuals were identified. 
Allow me to mention, that a bilateral cooperation with Bosnia and Herzegovina and Montenegro has been normatively regulated.  
Furthermore, within the regional cooperation Croatia is a signatory of the "Framework Plan to Address the Issue of Persons Missing From Conflicts on the Territory of the Former Yugoslavia” based on which Croatia participates constructively with neighbouring countries.
Cooperation with international organizations ICMP, ICRC and UNDP  (International Commission on Missing Persons, International Committee of the Red Cross, and UN Development Programme)  as well as with associations of families of missing persons has been continuously improving.
A comprehensive Homeland War Missing Persons Act (2019) has been passed in order to provide more protection to the family's right to the truth and preservation of dignity of missing persons. The Act is a continuation of the commitment and responsibility of the state in resolving all cases of missing persons, regardless of any kind of personal status (religion, national origin, etc.), which is in turn built into the activities of the competent authorities.  

However, due to a lack of information on concealed graves, despite all measures we have taken progress has been slow. The Republic of Croatia is still searching for 1,869 persons missing in the Homeland War. Significant progress in their discovery can be achieved only with the full cooperation of the Republic of Serbia who has these information.
 ** Allow me now, a couple of words on the another issue that derives from Homeland War when we had a number of refugees. I will present the situation in the last five years…  










      (refugees)

As the minister Grlić Radman said - and taking also into account the so called cessation close on refugee status from 2018 - the number of IDPs and refugees was reduced from 665 to 37 persons. However, all these cases are in the process and their status will be soon resolved.
Also, the number of pending requests for housing care submitted by Former Tenancy Right Holders was reduced from 2.984 to 62 cases. 

Additionally, in this period 307 most vulnerable families were provided with housing care within the scope of the Regional Housing Programme in which, beside Croatia, Serbia, Montenegro and Bosnia and Herzegovina are taking part.
Furthermore, 56 cases on repossession of property were solved. As for 8 pending cases, there are ongoing procedures before courts or administrative bodies in order to evict beneficiaries and return the properties to their legal owners.
** Finally, I would like to address migration and our response to challenges it brings…  










     (migration)

Throughout our direct experience since 2015 and continuous exposure to increased number of illegal entries of migrants across the longest external EU border, Croatia is fully aware of the importance of protecting one of the most vulnerable groups of people. 
For that reason, Croatia is conducting continuous training of police officers on treatment of migrants and had significant investments into technical equipment for external border control with Bosnia and Herzegovina. In this respect, we closely cooperate with the EU Agency for Fundamental Rights, as well as with the UNHCR (UN Refugee Agency) the IOM (International Organisation for Migration) the Croatian Red Cross and various NGOs. 

Our experience during and after Homeland War and recent good practices in ongoing migration crisis has shown that we do not shy away from those that need our protection and help. Croatia is building its reception and protection system for refugees and asylum seekers since the 1990, when we hosted more than a million refugees and IDPs.

Croatia is advocating for clear distinction between persons who are in need of international protection and economic migrants who are seeking better opportunities. Therefore, as mainly transit country, we continuously call for further development of legal migration pathways, while our commitment to protect rights of migrants is demonstrated through our wholehearted support to the Global Compact for Refugees and the Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration. 

Taking into consideration that there are thousands of migrants at our border who are constantly trying to illegally enter the EU, it is no surprise that Croatia is facing occasional reports regarding the alleged abuse of the migrants by Croatian police. Every such accusation is taken very seriously, it is individually and thoroughly examined by the Ministry of the Interior. The competent State Attorney’s Office and the Ombudsperson are notified of all the circumstances established. The vast majority of cases do not contain any relevant information necessary for investigation and are proved to be completely unfounded. In rare cases when actual responsibility of police officers was established, they faced criminal charges and adequate disciplinary proceedings.

Croatia initiated setting up of an independent mechanism for monitoring actions taken by police officers on the border, even before it was prescribed by the new EU Pact on Migration and Asylum, making Croatia the first EU Member State to implement that measure.

Furthermore, in regards to those persons who have been granted the international protection external evaluation of the national integration framework has shown that Croatian strategic and institutional integration framework is in line with EU directives, guidelines and principles and other international human rights instruments. 

The Government’s Office for Human Rights and Rights of National Minorities coordinates the work of the operative working group on integration of foreigners into society, comprising wide set of stakeholders, including NGOs. The Working Group participated in drafting of the new Action plan for integration of persons who have been granted the international protection 2021-2023.
The Government’s Office also formalized cooperation with local self-government units by appointing local integration coordinators in 18 local self-government units that are most likely to provide home for persons who have been granted international protection. 
Pursuant to the Act Amending the Act on International and Temporary Protection, 695 international protection holders were provided with housing care. 
The importance of education in the integration of persons with asylum status or persons with approved international protection is highly recognized. Upon their arrival, children and adults are provided with Croatian language courses, while children and youth can participated in the other activities designed to integrate them in primary and secondary education. The activities are financed from State Budget and  Asylum, Migration and Integration Fund.
We especially emphasize, that the possibility of exercising the right to treatment in public health institutions  - immediately and at all levels - has contributed to the resettlement in Croatia, bearing in mind that most of the resettled persons were in extremely serious health condition.

Also, the adoption of bylaws regulates health care  for foreigners residing illegally in Croatia as well as applicants for international protection, with special reference to vulnerable groups.
Since outbreak of COVID-19, Croatia introduced special measures for preventing the spread of coronavirus in reception and detention centers in Zagreb and Kutina. There is a daily presence of a doctor in the centers and all applicants for international protection are under medical supervision, while all facilities are equipped with translated leaflets in visible places with instructions given by the Croatian Institute for Public Health.
I thank you for  your attention.
